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LONDON






	REPORT FOR:


	TRAFFIC & ROAD SAFETY ADVISORY PANEL

	Date of Meeting: 
	5th February 2020

	Subject: 


	INFORMATION REPORT

Petitions

1. Malpas Drive, Pinner - Request for traffic calming
2. Salt Bar - Roxeth Hill - Request for pedestrian phase
3. Bouverie Road - Residents opposed to a CPZ in their road
4. Green Lane – Request for a CPZ

5. Winscombe Way / Old Forge Way -Request for double yellow lines at junctions
6. Wealdstone Methodist Church -Request to amend parking restrictions around the church

7. Howberry Road – Request for safety measures

8. Station Road, North Harrow – Request for safety measures
9. Canterbury Road – Request to extend existing CPZ

	Key Decision:
	No



	Responsible Officer :

	Paul Walker – Corporate Director, Community


	Portfolio Holder:


	Varsha Parmar – Portfolio Holder for Environment

	Exempt:
	No


	Decision subject to Call-in:
	No, the report is for information

	Wards affected:
	Pinner, Harrow on the Hill, West Harrow, Stanmore Park, Wealdstone


	Enclosures:
	None


	Section 1 – Summary and Recommendations
This report sets out details of the petitions that have been received since the last TARSAP meeting and provides details of the Council’s investigations and findings where these have been undertaken. 
Recommendations: 

None, the report is for information only.

Reason:  

None, the report is for information only.



Section 2 – Report
Introductory paragraph

2.1 The purpose of this report is to inform the Panel about any new petitions received since the last meeting of TARSAP and the current status of any investigations and findings undertaken. 
2.2 No updates on the progress made with previous petitions will be reported because officers will liaise with the Chair of TARSAP and the Portfolio Holder directly regarding any further updates.

Options considered

2.3 This report is provided only to update members on the status of petitions received by the Council that are within the terms of reference of TARSAP.
Background 

Petition 1 – Malpas Drive – Request for speed reduction measures
2.4 A petition / pro forma letter containing 13 signatures was referred by Cabinet to TARSAP in October 2019. The petition / letter states:

“If you support the idea of the council conducting an investigation into suitable speed reduction measures (e.g. a 20 mph zone, speed cushions, speed tables) and then implementing an appropriate solution, please complete the table below and return the form to my post box”  
2.5 The problem of excessive speed which has been highlighted by the residents is unfortunately common at a number of sites within the borough. As a result, the council receives a considerable number of requests for speed reducing measures to address these local concerns.

2.6 The funds available to the council for road safety schemes comes from Transport for London and are used to target killed and seriously injury accidents (KSI`s) in line with the Mayor for London’s vision zero strategy. Our criterion for intervention therefore focuses heavily on reducing KSI accidents. A check of personal injury accidents in Malpas Drive has indicated no personal injury accidents in the last three years and therefore it would not meet the criteria for intervention. 

2.7 As councillors may be aware the Police are responsible for enforcing speed limits and for dealing with issues relating to dangerous, speeding or inconsiderate driving and these incidents are discussed with them at our quarterly traffic liaison meetings. Generally localised speeding issues are referred to the Police Safer Neighbourhood Team (SNT) for their attention.

2.8 The council has been working with the Police regarding an initiative known as “Community Roadwatch”. Community Roadwatch gives local residents the opportunity to work alongside their local police teams, and use speed detection equipment to identify speeding vehicles in their communities. Warning letters are issued where appropriate, and the information gathered can help to inform the future activity of local Police teams.
2.9 Residents can approach the Police to request inclusion in the Community Roadwatch programme and officers will provide the petitioners with the details.
Petition 2 – Salt Bar / Roxeth Hill – Request for green man phase   
2.10 A petition containing 137 signatures was presented at the Traffic and Road Safety Advisory Panel on 23 October 2019 by a local councillor.  The petition states:

“We have received a large number of complaints from local residents regarding the junction at the bottom of Roxeth Hill / Northolt Road (by the Salt Bar) as pedestrians are finding it extremely difficult to safely cross the road at this junction, especially those with children walking to school and the elderly crossing over to the shops. Many of the residents we have spoken to are demanding that the lights are improved to allow a green man phase so that pedestrians can safely cross the road.

We the undersigned are seriously concerned with the safety of pedestrians crossing by the Salt Bar road junction at the bottom of Roxeth Hill. We therefore demand that the council as a matter of urgency implements improvements to this junction for pedestrians, including the introduction of a green man crossing facility for these lights that notifies pedestrians when it is safe to cross”
2.11 This is a complex junction with a high level of vehicular traffic and unfortunately it is not practical to include an all red pedestrian phase on all arms of a junction as this is likely to cause an unacceptable level of journey time delay  and congestion. Therefore the Council will need to review the possible options with Transport for London (TfL), who is the asset owner of traffic signals in London with overall responsibility for traffic signals, to try and develop options that strike a balance between the needs of the pedestrian and the motorist at this junction.
2.12 As the highway authority Harrow can promote changes to signalised junctions but this is generally to address specific road safety or capacity issues. The council would require approval from TfL in for any changes to signal timings or phasing. The current pedestrian accident levels at the junction over a three year period are at a low level and fall outside of TfL`s justification for changes to signals and therefore no amendments to the current arrangements would be considered necessary by them.

2.13 The council`s transport consultant is carrying out a review of this junction as part of a bus priority scheme and therefore the consultant will be requested to look at this issue to see if there is a way to introduce any suitable measures to help pedestrians crossing at the junction. 

Petition 3 – Bouverie Road – Opposed to CPZ
2.14 A petition containing six names and addresses was sent to the council in November 2019 in response to the Vaughan Road area informal consultation questionnaire. The petition states:

“We do not want or need parking restriction in this very small end of the road”.
2.15 All responses to the public consultation were collated and presented to the Portfolio Holder for Environment and local councillors including this petition. After careful consideration the PH decided in consultation with the local councillors that because of insufficient support for a controlled parking zone in the area that no changes to the existing parking arrangements would be made.
Petition 4 – Green Lane, Stanmore – Request for footway parking 
2.16 A petition / letter containing 53 signatures was submitted in February 2019 and states:

“On the night of the 25th January Harrow Council put notices on 13 vehicles, parked on the footway on the southbound side of Green Lane, (outside The Cottage, 1-4 Chart Cottages, 1-3 Hillcrest cottages, and adjacent to Pinnacle Place and the Green), giving notice that a parking convention dating back to at least 40 years allowing vehicles to park on the footway was unilaterally being suspended from the 1 February and that thereafter all vehicles found parked on the footway would be ticketed. The notice was not delivered to all residents in Green Lane and nor did the notice contain any contact details or any reference as to who was responsible for issuing it.

The residents object most strongly to the arrogant and autocratic attitude of council officials who have, without any engagement with local residents, sought to overturn an arrangement that has existed, and worked, for at least 40 years.

Parking wholly on the road is not a viable option and we set out below some of the inevitable outcomes of this wholly arbitrary action.

• Emergency service vehicles and refuse collection lorries will be unable to transit through the top of Green Lane between the cottages.

• Line of sight for children, parents and teachers crossing the road to enter or leave the alley way to St John’s school will be severely impacted putting them in real danger.

• Residents in the properties referred to above, with no off-street parking, and unable to park safely on the road outside their homes will seek parking further down Green Lane and in Culverlands Close aggravating an already congested parking area and causing more obstacles for traffic 

• Residents with off-street parking at the top of Green Lane attempting to enter or exit their drive ways will find their ability to manoeuvre severely restricted making it more likely that they too will park in the Lane.

In the light of the above we now seek the following:

a) The immediate rescinding of the warning notice, allowing a return to the status quo ante,

b) Official confirmation from the council that residents can park their vehicles partially on the footway outside The Cottage, 1-4 Chart Cottages, 1-3 Hillcrest cottages, and adjacent to Pinnacle Place and the Green

c) The painting of marked bays adjacent to the properties referred to above to facilitate orderly and controlled parking on the footway and the road.

d) The introduction of residents only, 24/7, CPZ covering Green Lane north of Culverlands Close, and Pinnacle Place.

e) Consultation with all Green Lane residents with a view to the introduction of a residents only CPZ for the whole of Green Lane. 

I support the action group in their objectives as outlined above:”

2.17 This request was added to the list of requests to be presented to the panel in the annual parking management report which is included on the agenda for this meeting. As members are aware all of the requests for parking schemes received during the year or already on the list for consideration are assessed against standard assessment factors agreed by TARSAP. The schemes are then ranked in order of priority and a suggested programme of schemes presented to the panel for their consideration and prioritisation for the forthcoming financial year ahead.

Petition 5 – Winscombe Way – Old Lodge Way - Request for double yellow lines
2.18 A petition containing 73 signatures was received in November 2019. The petition states:

“We the undersigned request Harrow Council to paint double yellow lines at the bottom of Winscombe Way HA7 outside number 1A and the junction of Old Lodge Way on both sides of the road as this is not only a danger hotspot but also causing serious traffic due to the parked cars. It is particularly bad at this junction early morning when the children are dropped off at the school near Embry Way. Do we have to wait for a fatality for you to implement this?”   
2.19 The request will be assessed as a part of the local safety parking schemes programme (LSPP) using an assessment criteria previously agreed by this Panel. If the threshold score required for intervention is met a scheme will be added to the programme and will be batched and then progressed through design, consultation and the implementation phase. Typically this process takes between 3 - 6 months to complete.

Petition 6 – Wealdstone Methodist Church. – Request for a parking review in the roads surrounding the church
2.20 A petition containing 98 signatures from Wealdstone Methodist Church was received in November 2019. The petition stated:

“We the undersigned request that Harrow Council removes or modifies the current parking restrictions in Montrose Road and Locket Road and other nearby roads on Sundays so that people are able to park to attend worship services at Wealdstone Methodist Church.”  
2.21 This request has been added to the list of requests to be presented to the panel in the annual parking management report which is included on the agenda for this meeting. As members are aware all of the requests for parking schemes or amendments to existing schemes received during the year are assessed against standard assessment factors agreed by this Panel. The schemes are then ranked in order of priority and a suggested programme of schemes presented to the panel for their consideration and prioritisation for the forthcoming financial year ahead.

Petition 7 – Howberry Road – Request for safety measures.
2.22 A petition containing 37 signatures was received in December 2019. The petition states:

“ We the undersigned request the assistance of Mr Bob Blackman in trying to overt an accident in Howberry Road at the crossing of Canons Park and the walk way.”

2.23 The problem of excessive speed which has been highlighted by the residents is unfortunately common at a number of sites within the borough. As a result, the council receives a considerable number of requests for speed reducing measures to address these local concerns.

2.24 As the panel may be aware the Police are responsible for enforcing speed limits and for dealing with issues relating to dangerous, speeding or inconsiderate driving and these incidents are discussed with them at our quarterly traffic liaison meetings. Generally localised speeding issues are referred to the Police Safer Neighbourhood Team (SNT) for their attention.

2.25 The council has been working with the Police regarding an initiative known as “Community Roadwatch”. Community Roadwatch gives local residents the opportunity to work alongside their local police teams, and use speed detection equipment to identify speeding vehicles in their communities. Warning letters are issued where appropriate, and the information gathered can help to inform the future activity of local Police teams. 

2.26 Residents can approach the Police to request inclusion in the Community Roadwatch programme and officers will provide the petitioners with the details.
2.27 Officers will also carry out an assessment to establish whether the site would be suitable for a pedestrian crossing facility. In the interim we will arrange for “Slow” markings to be introduced in Howberry Road on both approaches to the walk way crossing to Canons Park.
Petition 8 – Station Road, North Harrow – Request for safety measures.

2.28 A petition containing 92 signatures was received in January 2020. The petition states:

“I support the proposal for a controlled pedestrian crossing on the north side of Station Road, North Harrow.”
2.29 New zebra or controlled pedestrian crossings are implemented using funds provided by Transport for London via the Council’s Local Implementation Plan (LIP) programme which sets out the Council’s main priorities to support the Mayor for London’s Transport Strategy.
2.30 The Panel has an agreed assessment criteria for assessing requests for controlled crossings, such as zebra crossings, to ensure resources are used to best effect. Each site is surveyed and the results assessed against the criteria to identify the most suitable locations that are a priority.
2.31 Factors which are considered within the criteria include the number of people crossing at that location, traffic volumes, speeds and the level of personal injury accidents.

2.32 Officers will carry out crossing assessment in line with our process to establish whether the site would be suitable for a pedestrian controlled crossing facility.
Petition 9 – Canterbury Road – Request to extend existing CPZ  
2.33 A petition containing 50 signatures was received in January 2020. The petition states:
“We the undersigned, are concerned citizens of Canterbury Road urge Harrow Council to act now to extend the controlled parking Canterbury Road ( i.e 10-11am and 2-3 pm) to cover the area between Durham Road and Pinner View”
2.34 As members are aware all of the requests for parking schemes or amendments to existing schemes received during the year are assessed against standard assessment factors agreed by this Panel. The schemes are then ranked in order of priority and a suggested programme of schemes presented to the panel for their consideration and prioritisation for the forthcoming financial year ahead. We will access this request accordingly. 
Ward Councillors’ comments 

2.35 Ward councillor’s comments have not been sought for this report because it is for information only.
Staffing/workforce 

2.36 The review of petitions has been undertaken using existing staff resources within the Traffic, Highways & Asset Management Team supported by technical consultants as required.

Performance issues




2.37 The development of any schemes arising from petitions would support the wider aims, objectives and targets in the current Transport Local Implementation Plan (LIP) and help to deliver Harrow’s corporate priorities and in particular building a better Harrow.

Environmental Implications

2.38 The LIP underwent a Strategic Environmental Assessment (SEA).  This indicated that there are environmental benefits from delivering the programme of investment.  The main benefits are in improving air quality and public health.  No negative environmental issues were identified as part of the SEA.

2.39 Key air quality benefits identified were from reducing car travel, encouraging greener vehicles and reducing congestion.

2.40 Key population and human health benefits identified were from reducing casualties, encouraging active travel, health walks and as a result of improving air quality.  The benefits associated with increased active travel and health walks are reduced diabetes and obesity levels.

Risk Management Implications

2.41 Risk included on Directorate risk register?  No


2.42 The development of any schemes arising from a petition would be subject to separate risk assessments.

2.43 There is a requirement to undertake a design risk assessment during scheme development under the Construction (Design & Management) Regulations in order to manage any potential health and safety risks.

Legal implications

2.44 There are no legal implications.

Financial Implications

2.45 There are no direct financial implications. Any suggested measures in the report that require further investigation would be taken forward using existing resources and funding. 

Equalities Implications / Public Sector Equality Duty

2.46 The petitions raise issues about issues that affect the traffic and transportation programmes of work as well as identifying new areas of work for investigation. The officer’s response to a petition will indicate a suggested way forward in each case. 

2.47 If members subsequently suggest that officers should develop detailed schemes or proposals to address any of the concerns raised in the petitions these will accord with the Council’s current Transport Local Implementation Plan which has been subject to a full Equalities Impact Assessment. These Equalities Impact Assessments have been identified as having no negative impact on any protected equality groups and demonstrate positive impacts on the disability and age equality groups.
Council Priorities

2.48 Any findings or investigations in response to petitions detailed in the report support the Harrow ambition plan and will contribute to achieving the administration’s priorities listed below:

· Building a Better Harrow
· Supporting those most in need
· Protecting vital Public Services
· Delivering a Strong Local Economy for All
· Modernising Harrow Council

Section 3 - Statutory Officer Clearance

	
	
	
	on behalf of the

	Name: Jessie Man
	
	
	Chief Financial Officer

	Date: 17/01/20
	
	
	

	
	
	
	on behalf of the

	Name: Rikita Panesar
	
	
	Monitoring Officer

	Date: 20/01/20
	
	
	


	
	
	
	

	Name:  Paul Walker
	
	
	Corporate Director

	Date:  21/01/20
	
	
	


	Ward Councillors notified:


	NO, as the report is for information only


	EqIA carried out:

EqIA cleared by: 
	YES, as a part of LIP3

Dave Corby, Community - Equality Task Group (DETG) Chair



Section 4 - Contact Details and Background Papers

Contact:  

Barry Philips – Transportation Manager
E-mail: barry.philips@harrow.gov.uk  

Background Papers: 

Transport Local Implementation Plan
https://www.harrow.gov.uk/road-maintenance-travel/harrow-transport-policy-documents

